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Cover Photo:  Our undergrad brothers converted past Chapter President Gear’s room into a Chapter Study Room.  ACB subsequently helped buy furniture; the Alumni Assn. bought monitors.  Our Fall Qtr. 2014 GPA exceeded Cal Poly’s All-Men’s Average!
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From The Editor
This newsletter issue reports on the period from August 2014 through late March 2015.  This newsletter is developed by the Chapter’s Alumni Association, not the Undergraduate Chapter nor the Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) of the Chapter.  
This alumni newsletter serves a broad community of stakeholders - five readership groups.  These are:  DSP alumni, DSP undergraduates, Cal Poly administrators, parents, and National Fraternity officers and staffers.  All stakeholders should know that, to the best of the Association’s ability, the following is an objective and comprehensive report on the events of the last seven months.  All readership groups receive the same newsletter.
For non-fraternal readers, the ACB is the incorporated board of Cal Poly Delta Sigma Phi alumni.  These men are elected from within the ranks of our 1,400 Cal Poly Delta Sig alumni since 1950.  The ACB provides oversight and guidance to our Chapter at Cal Poly.  The ACB is responsible for the Chapter property, Chapter facility, and the fraternal program.  ACB is responsible for risk management and working with the Chapter’s men to incent academic achievement.  ACB is tasked with promoting leadership development in the Chapter’s membership, and safe, healthy, character-building goals, objectives, and activities.

To help our different readership groups understand the events since summer 2014, a chronological approach in reporting is used in this issue.  When available, and where space permits, representative statements from non-confidential correspondence, and from media postings, are included.  This includes the University, National Fraternity officers, Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) and its officers, and from Chapter Executive officers.  
Your editor offers apologies-in-advance for too much text and too few photos.  
Let us begin with a heart-warming story of brotherhood – of giving back - just days prior to August 10, 2014.  
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SPORTS COURT CONSTRUCTION AT CHAPTER
Mark “Gumby” Moseley, F’75, August 7, 2014
“Of course, why wouldn’t Fall ’75, the best pledge class Epsilon Rho has ever seen, not want to give back for all the wonderful times and memories.  When all six of us reunited at Poly Royal in 2006 for our 30th anniversary, Oskie came up with the idea for the Sports Court while we were touring the house.  We hope the brotherhood will grow stronger with a place to play basketball and volleyball, a little friendly competition between the brothers or pledge classes has to be a good thing.  Because the actives raised (a major share) of the cost, they will have more pride in the court and the house.”

The Big Pour – July 2014!
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Our backyard is being converted to a multi-purpose sports court.  The slab will be covered with a special synthetic grass-like carpet.  Special thanks to the six men of Fall 1975 for contributing a major portion of the cost of this project, and to F’75 Bozo for providing expert project management.  The Chapter and ACB are paying for the balance of the project’s cost.  
Last year the nearly 40-year-old, decomposing, redwood hot tub and deck (1976) were removed for safety reasons.  That area still needs to be addressed.

This photo of our Fall 1975 class was taken on their 30th anniversary - 2006

Bozo, Bubbles, Ham, Oskie, Sparky, Gumby.
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CHAPTER EMBARASSED IN SUMMER 2014
 BY ARREST OF BROTHER
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OVERVIEW
A past Chapter President, living at the fraternity house during the summer 2014 break, and subsequent to completing his term as President, was arrested on September 4, 2014, at the Chapter house, on a drug-related charge.  The Chapter house was searched by police.  
The community’s newspaper, The Tribune, and the university’s newspaper, Mustang Daily, each reported:  
“Gear McMillan, 22, of San Luis Obispo was arrested on Thursday, Sept. 4, 2014, on suspicion of possessing marijuana for sales and possession of a controlled substance in the form of nonprescription medication.”

The Mustang Daily further reported:  
“The arrest came while investigating the (prior month’s) armed robbery attempt (by 5 non-fraternal students) at the Delta Sigma Phi fraternity house on Aug. 10, in which (the) five … were arrested.”

The Mustang Daily article continued:  
“Contacted the evening that news broke that McMillan had been arrested, current Delta Sigma Phi President and business administration senior Derek Morefield was still trying to make sense of the situation.

“I’ve been getting calls the past hour, so I’m slowly gathering all kinds of information right now,” Morefield said.

Morefield said that the fraternity is waiting to see what the investigation into McMillan’s charges reveals, and will then take action. Morefield said if McMillan was in possession of illegal drugs, that he would be removed from the fraternity.

“We’re not going to stand for anything like that,” Morefield said.”
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INITIAL DSP RESPONSE
Subsequent to the arrest, the ACB and the Chapter’s newly elected Executive Board of undergraduate officers required the brother to move out, which he did, pending resolution of the charge.  Alumni leadership requested our National Fraternity place his fraternity pin (badge) on suspension, which had already been done as a matter of protocol.  
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Because the cases of August 10 and September 4 are on-going, we are honoring our National Fraternity’s request to not pre-judge or speculate about these cases.  The brother remains a continuing student at Cal Poly as of the date of this newsletter – March 19, 2015.  He is not allowed at Chapter events nor on Chapter property.

CONSEQUENCES OF ARREST TO CHAPTER
These two incidents of last summer resulted in two significant developments for our Cal Poly Chapter.  

FIRST:  The first was an extended period of National-imposed probation, during the Fall 2014 and Winter 2015 Quarters at Cal Poly.  During this period intensive National and ACB and alumni-at-large involvement occurred in member-education and in extensive Chapter-bettering programs.  During this period our Chapter Executive Board and ACB and National organization maintained significant dialog and progress-reporting to Cal Poly.  

SECOND:  The second result of the two summer 2014 incidents is the surprise announcement by Cal Poly, on March 10, 2015, just as this DSP alumni newsletter issue was going to press.  Cal Poly announced our Chapter was now under investigation by the University for the August 10, 2014, incident. 
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THE SEPTEMBER 2014 QUESTION -

HOW TO PROCEED
Three lengthy 30-to-40 person conference calls took place in early September.  Participants included National officers and staffers, ACB and Alumni Association officers, and other involved Chapter alumni of mature years.

During early September 2014, about two weeks prior to the start of Fall term, the merits of shuttering the Chapter during a probationary period or allowing undergrads to live-in during a probationary period were extensively debated.  
There was no disagreement between ACB and National advisers over a long-term social probation while membership training took place.  Each agreed such a program would likely lead to the loss of some members – and each agreed this would improve the Chapter.  The resulting membership would have higher commitment to the values and principles promoted by Cal Poly, Delta Sigma Phi, our ACB, and our alumni.   
MAJOR POINT OF DISCUSSION
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ACB President Bob “Ace” Veazie, S’76, reported to key alumni in September 2014:

“ACB and National agree to every major element of what should be done – with a single and significant exception:

National has suggested ACB consider physically shuttering the Chapter building (not close the Chapter) - and not allow brotherhood gatherings there during Fall Quarter, and longer if deemed necessary, while measures are taken to ensure that leadership and membership are aware of their responsibilities.

ACB believes it is more advisable to accomplish this same goal with leadership and membership while allowing undergrads to live-in.”  

ACB asked our Executive Director if Cal Poly had made any demands of National to take specific action.  His answer was, “No.”  The Fraternity’s ED did feel that an immediate, proactive, action plan was imperative.

Regarding shuttering or allowing live-ins, on Sunday, September 7, the ED wrote ACB:
 “Ultimately, this is a decision to be made by the ACB as the owner and landlord of the facility.  We’re not requiring you to do anything with the facility.  We’re making the request that it be considered as an option …” 
ACB DECISION - SHUTTER OR LIVE-IN
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The ACB President reported ACB’s decision:
“As a result of these discussions, because time is so short to the start of Fall term (on September 22), and providing an alumni management response to Cal Poly ASAP is critical, ACB voted to take the following actions:

Action #1:  To honor the 30 signed, live-in contracts for Fall, all with $600 deposits, and provide student housing at the Chapter facility.  Different ACB officers cited various reasons (for this decision).  These included:

1. To avoid potential student hardship for lack of housing or high-priced housing on such short notice;

2. To promote academic performance;

3. To avoid potential lawsuits for ACB breach-of-contracts;

4. To avoid potential vandalism to the Chapter facility;

5. To provide undergrads the growth opportunities of living and governing and problem-solving together; and,

6. To more easily allow for training and educating groups of men in their responsibilities as Delta Sigs.

(Editor’s Note and not part of quotation:  paraphrasing the ED; he told ACB that he appreciated the importance that having student housing plays, so near to the start of term, in promoting the academic focus of our undergraduate brothers.) 

Action #2:  Any undergrad holding a live-in housing contrast that wishes to live elsewhere will be allowed out of his contract without penalty.
Action #3:  We are on probation for at least this Fall.  We will have a non-traditional quarter, and a part of this will be to focus on the values and ideals we live by.

Action #4:  We will actively use Nationally-supplied resources, training, and expertise in this process.

Action #5:  ACB will travel to SLO, before the start of Fall term on 9/22/14, and meet with Exec and membership to establish alumni expectations and the altered fraternal program of Fall Quarter.  At this meeting we will discuss ways to make the house a safer environment to live and study at.”
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ACB’S CONCLUDING REMARK TO ALUMNI
The ACB President concluded his report on the ACB vote of early September, 2014:
“These were stressful conversations for all involved.  This is a difficult set of issues to balance and there is no perfect solution.  As ACB President, I had only one vote.  Officers had about a day to reflect and ask questions before casting their vote.  Your ACB has done all it could rapidly, and equitably, (to) resolve a large set of issues in a manner that will provide fairness and equity while meeting the obvious need to educate our men in their responsibilities and protect our charter.”  
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CHAPTER IMPROVEMENT PLAN
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DRAFT PLAN – CHAPTER IMPROVEMENT
On September 15, 2014, ACB sent a draft “Chapter Improvement Plan” to Cal Poly and our National Fraternity for comment.  

“Now is the time to learn and teach the VALUE of both the University and the National Fraternity.  We have determined it is time to pause and reflect on our mission, our purpose, our values, and more - to reground ourselves and rebuild ourselves.  Therefore, we are going to utilize the Fall Quarter to … invest more energy in making us better.”

ACB specified a lengthy list of actions it was prepared to have the Chapter undertake.  The Chapter would abandon the normal Fall Quarter activities, including pinning pledges.  The Chapter would be on probation and focus on various member-education activities and scholastic advancement.  The University and National Fraternity were asked to comment.

On September 19, 2014, Cal Poly’s Dean of Students sent a supportive response:
“Thank you for your thoughts and suggestions.  We always appreciate it when alumni advisors reach out and help to address areas of concern and work with the Chapter to make improvements.  In addition, we have had several conversations with Cameron (National Fraternity Director of Risk Management and Housing) regarding additional changes and improvements from the National.  I know Kathryn and Travis are always available to assist and to work collaboratively with all who are involved.  Please let me know how I can help as well.  We want to support our students to be successful and to value their time as Greeks and as Cal Poly students.  

Again, I look forward to the future changes and improvements in Delta Sigma Phi.”   
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CHAPTER IMPROVEMENT PLAN FINALIZED
Working closely with our National Fraternity, ACB’s initial, draft-level, Chapter Improvement Plan was expanded to incorporate a significant list of required activities and accomplishments.  These included National-led member-education for all undergraduates, multiple community service projects, adherence to strict probation standards, improved reporting requirements, personal commitment to the Fraternity’s rules and principles, and other requirements.
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FALL QUARTER - 2014

ANNUAL GOALS AND OBJECTIVES ACB/EXEC MEETING
On September 20, 2014, ACB traveled to Cal Poly in San Luis Obispo for the regularly scheduled, annual, start of school year, Goals And Objectives meeting with the Chapter’s Executive Board and membership.  The terms and conditions of the developing, joint ACB and National, Chapter Improvement Plan were presented, discussed, and agreed to by membership.  The first day of Fall Quarter was Monday, September 22nd.
ACB AND NATIONAL OFFICERS 

VISIT CHAPTER 
During Fall Quarter 2014, ACB met with Exec twice at the Chapter.  The second meeting was Homecoming.  ACB President Ace made a third visit, a solo surprise visit for a weekend.  
National Director of Risk Management Cameron Warner and National Chapter Development Coordinator Bryan Witt also visited the Chapter during Fall Quarter – leading our men in a six-hour member-training.

ACB Treasurer Chris “Blue” Hardy visited the Chapter monthly on an unannounced basis as part of a continuing ACB compliance inspection.  These unannounced visits are termed “audits” and inspect the Chapter house for alcohol (dry house – alcohol not allowed) and illegal drugs (obviously not allowed).


CHAPTER ASSISTS ALUMNI WITH POLY P SCHOLARSHIP 

For the third year in a row, during November and December, undergraduate brothers at the Chapter have helped advertise and co-judge the alumni-funded, philanthropic, merit-based, Poly P Scholarship for a non-fraternal freshman.  

This program provides Cal Poly Delta Sig alumni a collective means to give-back to Cal Poly in a manner that honors our older DSP brothers who built the Poly P in May, 1957.  To date $4,500 has been awarded.

HOMECOMING 2014 REPORT

On Tuesday, November 4, 2014, Ace submitted the following post-Homecoming ACB meeting report:  The meeting was Saturday, November 1, 2014.
“I want to update you on the incredible progress and resiliency of the active Chapter of Delta Sigma Phi.  Our men have taken a near closure to heart and bonded together to an unprecedented level.  You hopefully will be as proud of our young men as I have become.

They:

   1.  Raised over $4,000 for breast cancer research - running the DSP "Bowling For Breasts" fundraiser;

   2.  Worked with kids in Arroyo Grande at the City’s Parks and Rec Halloween Carnival;

   3. Are doing a lot of the groundwork for the Poly P $1,000 scholarship to a Cal Poly non-fraternal freshman; and,

   4. Our men raised $250, matched by another $250 from ACB, and gave it to the family that lost their son (a Delta Sig from San Jose State Chapter).  
Guys, one of our Exec literally got in his car, drove to San Jose, went into DSP there, and handed them a $500 check with a nice card from our Chapter to theirs to express our empathy with their loss.

I’ve traveled (to San Luis Obispo) on weekends of highest risk to be with our men.  I went a day early on Homecoming weekend.  Friday, October 31, 2014, was Halloween.  That day I met with San Luis Obispo Police Captain Staley, Cal Poly Dean of Students Office (Jason and Kathryn), and I made a point to talk with some Cal Poly Police.” 

CHAPTER RAISES THOUSANDS FOR CANCER RESEARCH
Chapter Exec Officer “Bruce” notes:  
“In recognition of National Breast Cancer Awareness Month, DSP hosted our annual Bowling for Breasts Philanthropy.  With participation of every sorority, we were able to raise $4,000 to fund breast cancer research.  Over 300 attended.” 

Delta Sigma Phi Raises $4,000 For Breast Cancer

Bruce provided information on DSP’s role in another community activity:  Arroyo Grande Halloween Carnival.  
“This year, the City of Arroyo Grande asked our brotherhood to setup and run their yearly Halloween Carnival.  In addition to constructing the Haunted Maze and face-painting booths, our brothers ran the carnival and interacted with the community.”


NATIONAL FRATERNITY RISK MANAGER LEADS MEMBER TRAINING
On Saturday, November 8, 2014, National Fraternity Director of Risk Management Cameron Warner presented an all-day member education in San Luis Obispo.  Member attendance was mandatory.  ACB arranged for this training to take place at Madonna Inn’s Garden Room and paid the $4,000 in associated meeting-room and meal costs.  
National Officers Lead Chapter Training

(Photo credit:  Cameron Warner, Delta Sigma Phi National Risk Manager)
In response, on November 10, 2014, Ace thanked the National Officers on behalf of ACB and alumni for traveling from Illinois to train the Chapter’s men.

“Once again, a big thank you for bringing the core material of RLA (Regional Leadership Academy) to the men of Epsilon Rho at Cal Poly.  I've heard some great points made about material covered and learned.  As one who also travels a little, I know the sacrifices of trips.  I appreciate both you men for your sacrifice and leadership in developing better men at our Chapter.”


CHAPTER PRESIDENT’S DECEMBER 2014 REPORT TO NATIONAL
“The combination of both internal and external efforts is impressive!  As you can see, events such as RLA’s (group leadership training), G&O’s (Goals and Objectives Meeting With ACB), and the completion of the sports court are all internal facing measures, focusing on our own professional and personal development.  

Externally, we organized one large philanthropy (Bowling for Breast Cancer) as well as volunteered the entire house for events in Arroyo Grande, Downtown SLO, and the SLO Food Bank.  In addition, Epsilon Rho supported 3 other philanthropies benefiting the Alpha Phi Foundation, Girls on the Run, and the Make-A-Wish Foundation.

On top of all of this, we have made significant efforts to improve security in the house by installing better doors and locks on all entrances, as well as updating our Internet networks to High- Speed FIBER.  Our "Alumni-Stay-Room” (Gear’s old room) has now been turned into an “Academic Study Room.”  Our newly elected House Scholar has also made efforts to bring onboard a new Academic Advisor, Taryn Stanko.  Focusing on Business and Negotiations, Professor Stanko will aid our members in becoming more professional and ready for their postgraduate challenges.

It certainly has been an eventful and exciting quarter for everyone at Epsilon Rho!  We look forward to the next quarters and the different challenges and growth they will bring.  As a quick look into our year, we already have plans for two major philanthropies: Fight for Life and Greek Goddess.  Also in the works is a new internal study on Epsilon Rho postgraduate jobs and salaries.”  

Executive Officer “Bruce” offered detail on the Downtown Charismas Parade:

“We did the SLO downtown Christmas Parade:  Delta Sigma Phi directed traffic, supervised security, and managed on-site logistics.”

NATIONAL EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR ASSESSES FALL QUARTER
At the end of December 2014, the Chapter remained on National probation as it had outstanding tasks to complete during Winter Quarter.
 On December 22, 2014, DSP ED sent the following message to the Chapter President and alumni leadership:
“Derek,
Thanks for the great update.  It's inspiring to look back on the Fall and see all the hard work the Chapter has put in, and the great results on the back end!  Hats off to you, the executive board, and all the guys.  Thanks for all you're doing yourself to lead the Chapter.

Keep Bryan posted as we roll into the winter quarter - we're excited to be involved in continuing to support the goals of the Chapter, and to provide any additional coaching …

YITBOS

Patrick F. Jessee, JD

Executive Director & CEO”

SPORTS COURT FINISHED DURING FALL QUARTER 2014

CHAPTER CREATES SCHOLAR STUDY ROOM DURING FALL 
On their own initiative, the Chapter converted Gear’s room to a Scholar Study Room during the second half of Fall Quarter 2014.
This early photo shows the room before additional furniture and computer facilities were installed.

The ACB gave financial support for the furniture and the Alumni Association purchased monitors and associated electronic components (not yet installed in this photo).
Delta Sigma Phi’s Fall Quarter 2014 GPA was higher than the Cal Poly All-Men’s average.

ACB PRESIDENT COMMENTS ON FALL QUARTER
“Well, the first quarter is complete.  The Chapter has done an excellent job on self-improvement and focus on risk management.  The men focused on studies and grades more.  I expect a nice (GPA) increase.”  

WINTER QUARTER - 2015
The Chapter began Winter Quarter 2015 on continuing National probation pending completion of task list.  
CAL POLY PUTS ALL GREEK ORGANIZATIONS 
ON SOCIAL PROBATION (January 13, 2015)
On January 13, 2015, Cal Poly put all fraternities, sororities, and affiliated Greek organizations on social probation.  This probation was still in effect on the date of this newsletter’s submittal - March 19, 2015.  
According to Chapter President Chompo:
“After a series of both Greek and non-Greek affiliated sexual assaults, the Cal Poly Interfraternity Council (IFC) decided it was time for us to lead change.  Over the span of several weeks, leaders discussed the issues surrounding sexual assault with both the members of our organizations as well as Cal Poly Administration.  The product of these discussions was the Students Taking Action Towards University Safety (STATUS) plan.  This plan encompasses all four levels of participation:  the university, IFC/ PHA/ USFC councils, Greek Chapters, and the individual members.  Focusing on tangible actions, we at Delta Sigma Phi have implemented a new SAFER chair, have devoted members to Greeks Against Sexual Assault, are working to continuously improve our own environment so that we do our part in preventing another tragedy like this to occur on our campus ever again.”

GRAND COUNCIL PRESIDENT VISITS CHAPTER
(January 21, 2015)
On January 22, 2015, Delta Sigma Phi’s Grand Council President wrote Chapter alumni leaders about his Chapter visit the day before.  
“Gentlemen - 

I had the opportunity to visit you Chapter yesterday afternoon and was suitably impressed!  Epsilon Rho seems to be doing very well, the men were getting ready for a Rush event and the new study room was even in use.  Evidence of the use of the room is attached!  Great guys and what looked like a great facility.  I was pleased to meet Derek and several of the other brothers.  Thanks for arranging it.

It's off to LA this morning to go visit the men at Beta Gamma and UCLA.

Tom Cycyota

PRESIDENT & CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER”

CHAPTER PRESIDENT’S NATIONAL TRAINING
         (February 6-8, 2015)
The Chapter President reports:

“On February 6-8 I attended Delta Sigma Phi’s President’s Academy at chilly Camp Tecumseh in Indiana.  There at the academy, leaders of Delta Sigma Phi from all over the United States met to discuss broad issues such as individual strengths, and more narrow issues such as managing a Chapter meeting.  What was most important out of the trip were the discussions that occurred in small groups and the accompanying lessons that needed to be learned.  Immediately following the President’s Academy, we at Epsilon Rho went hard to work creating a local Strategic Vision for the next 1-5 years, restructuring the way we did Chapter meetings, have implemented a new project management software (ASANA), and are working to pass a Chapter budget for the 2015-2016 year.  It proved to be an informative and productive trip that already has seen benefits in our Chapter.”



NEW PROGRAM – CHAPTER TUTORING
As an outgrowth of the newly created Chapter Executive Officer position of “House Scholar”, brothers have begun a new service.
Seven “Scholars” tutor Cal Poly students either at the library or at the Chapter House.  

BLOCK PARTY IN SLO SURPRISES UNIVERSITY AND CITY

         (Saturday, March 7, 2015)
CBS national evening news on Saturday evening, March 7, broadcast that a major block party occurred in San Luis Obispo, near the campus, early that morning.  Initial reports by various news organizations said that 1,000 to 2,000 students participated.  The party is reported to have begun at about 4:30 a.m. and continued until about 6:30 a.m. when authorities responded to noise complaints and a garage roof collapse that injured some students.  Students were on roofs of houses and garages on Hathaway Street, about two blocks from campus.
The block party was held along a several-block length of Hathaway Street.  The DSP Chapter house is on a mostly parallel street, one block further away from campus than Hathaway.
An Exec officer reported that the front driveway gate and rear pass-gate (north side) had been closed and locked the night preceding the pre-dawn party.  ACB recently spent $17,000 on backyard fending and gates as part of their risk-management improvement program.  


ALUMNI INVEST IN RISK MANAGEMENT – FENCING AND GATES

ACB Treasurer Blue explains:

“We spent $17,000 replacing all (not Bozo's back lot) perimeter wooden fencing with chain-link fence (and) installation of an automatic security gate (across driveway).  We were having issues with people cutting through the property and even homeless people stealing items from the property.”
In your editor’s opinion:

“$17,000 is a cheap insurance policy – relative to the sacrifice and care that 65 years of Delta Sigs at Cal Poly have invested into the Chapter:
The objective of enclosing and being able to restrict access to the Chapter’s grounds is NOT to keep the party in – this is a dry fraternity house.  The objective is to keep the party, and its attendant risks, OUT!  We have tools to manage risks within our membership and our men have responded very well.  Providing perimeter security - in the form of fences and gates - was necessary to manage external risks over which alumni and membership have no control.”  
Regarding the March 7 block party, alumni have been told that this was a mass event by Cal Poly students-at-large and was enabled through rapid electronic social-networking between students.  Cal Poly is understandably concerned as demonstrated by University President Dr. Jeffrey Armstrong reaching-out to students concerning this activity.
CHAPTER PRESIDENT REPORTS ON BLOCK PARTY

(Sunday, March 8, 2015)
“DSP and 244 California (Chapter House) had NOTHING to do with this (block party).  Delta Sigma Phi was not responsible for the event.”

NATIONAL MEDIA STORM:  SAE CHAPTER CONDUCT AT OU
(Monday, March 9, 2015)
By Monday, March 9, 2015, national media was giving great attention to the conduct of SAE fraternity members at Oklahoma University.  

CAL POLY TO INVESTIGATE CHAPTER – FOR SUMMER 2014 ISSUE
(Tuesday, March 10, 2015)
On Tuesday, March 10, 2015, Cal Poly’s Coordinator of Fraternity and Sorority Life sent the following message to DSP’s Chapter President at Cal Poly.

“As a response to allegations regarding an alleged violation of the Cal Poly Fraternity and Sorority Life Alcohol and Drugs Policy, the Epsilon Rho​ chapter​ ​of Delta Sigma Phi ​is Under Investigation. According to university policy, “a Chapter may be placed under investigation if the Dean of Students, Fraternity and Sorority Life Office has reason to believe that the Chapter has directly violated or may be connected with a violation of university policy. If a judicial hearing is initiated by the Dean of Students, Fraternity and Sorority Life Office the Chapter will remain under investigation status until the hearing has concluded.”

Effective today, March 10, 2015 the Chapter should suspend all functions and may not conduct any events, activities, or participate in Intramural Sports.  We will work with the Chapter officers, national headquarters, and local authorities to ensure a timely investigation.  

Please let me know if you have any questions or would like to set up a meeting. 

Thank you for your cooperation.”

ACB REQUESTS GUIDANCE FROM NATIONAL FRATERNITY
        (Thursday, March 12, 2015)
The following day, March 11, Cal Poly's Assistant Dean of Students, Duane Rohrbacher, JD / PhD, wrote ACB President Bob (Ace) Veazie, charging the Chapter with 
"…alleged involvement in an incident on or about August 10, 2014."
The ACB President reported to National on Thursday, March 12:

“In a conversation yesterday with a Cal Poly VP, I was told Cal Poly possesses a police report (SLO PD), that this report is the basis for the university allegations, and that Cal Poly refused to provide this report to ACB.”
“What guidance, assistance, representation, and involvement can our national organization provide our ACB in this matter?”

ACB POLICY POSITION REGARDING NEW INVESTIGATION

         (March 18, 2015)
1.  Acquire the police report CP is referencing so we may be knowledgeable, 

2.  Review if the many actions already taken within the Brotherhood have been sufficient based upon the report's findings,

3.  Take, if appropriate and prudent, further actions if warranted by factual findings in the report, and,

4.  Extend to Cal Poly administration respect and courtesy.
(Editor’s Note:  ACB is concerned over the recently announced investigation and over its inability to acquire the police report said to be the basis for the Cal Poly investigation.  Without this report, ACB cannot assess the credibility of report information on last summer’s issue - and cannot perform its due ence in alumni oversight of the Chapter.  All Fraternity Officers – National, Alumni, and Chapter – agree that partnering with Cal Poly in promoting mutual, often identical, student-development goals is a shared objective.
Ch
DELTA SIG REUNION PLANS – APRIL 2015

RECORD NUMBER OF ALUMNI TO RETURN – APRIL 16-19
While most alumni and wives or sweethearts will return beginning Thursday, April 16, some are returning beginning Monday, April 13, for additional golf, wine-tasting, and BBQ’s.  For the “early” returnees, contact Rich “Puff” Barca, W’72, at barcar@financialnetwork.com.
THURSDAY:  Golf – practice rounds / followed by BBQ at TA and Donna’s in Nipomo.

FRIDAY:  

4th Annual DSP Charity Golf Tournament for Aware, Awake, Alive, Nipomo.
Contact:  Jim “Lurch” Larson, W’72, at jwlarson2@hotmail.com / 847-309-0596.
SATURDAY:  

9 – Noon:  ACB Mtg. at Chapter, Contact Ace at followthearrow@hotmail.com / 541-760-2951. 
Noon to 3 p.m. – Possible Alumni BBQ at 244, Contact Ace
6 – 11 p.m. - Alumni Dinner-Dance, Contact Yabut – cpatterson76@outlook.com / 530-941-3986

CHARITY GOLF TOURNAMENT
To promote greater health and safety for all Cal Poly students, Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity established a charity golf tournament in 2012.  The objective of this philanthropy is to fund Aware, Awake, Alive.  This NFP foundation was established at Cal Poly by the mother of Carson Starkey.  Its goal is to educate students about alcohol poisoning avoidance, awareness, and treatment.  

To date Cal Poly’s Delta Sigma Phi alumni and undergraduates have raised more than $18,000 to increase the voice of Aware, Awake, Alive.  Our Chapter’s men recommended this charity to alumni in 2012 - and help fund the charity event.
                                                                                              In 2013 – Over $6,000

         In 2012 – We Raised $5,000                         (Mrs. Starkey – second from right)




ALUMNI ASSOCIATION REPORT


Brothers:

Your all-volunteer Alumni Association officers are working long hours in support of ACB - and THE CHAPTER WE ALL WANT!
Your Alumni Association has:
· Contributed to the Poly P Scholarship - which honors our Brotherhood;
· Gifted monitors to the new Scholar Study Room – to encourage academics;
· Given to the New Exec’s leadership retreat – as they plan the way forward;

· Replaced 18 stolen President Photos from archives – to preserve our history;
· Written newsletters – to inform alums and build bridges with others;

· Just sent 1,500 old scrapbook photos to our web site – to preserve our history;;
This Poly Royal / Open House - we will:
· Gift the Chapter a 24x30 inch, matted and framed, presentation quality, history of how we bought New Prop in 1961, how we paid that note off, and how we built New House – to teach our men the legacy of character they inherited – that they may know they are stewards of our values too.
· Give two $1,000 scholarships – to incent and reward great brotherhood.
WE PROMOTE THE BROTHERHOOD AND BOND
Please support our work by sending your $20 annual Association dues - and a donation if possible - that we may continue this important work - on behalf of all alumni.
Please make your check payable to “DSP EP Alumni Assn.” and mail it to Ray Calande (“Mumbles”, W’74) at 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA  95131-2547.  
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